
was found not-guilty and he was 
discharged, and then ?? or Delker 

came up to him and put his hand on 
his shoulder and said I’m arresting 

you. Well he was trying to get 
away and he was re-arrested and 

taken down into the cells 
immediately. I don’t know if you 
want to tell me the incident of how 

he got bail?

TONI:
Well as briefly as possible.

ILDA:
Well, after he was arrested and 
taken downstairs one of the 
attorneys, Vernan Barenge met one 
of the special branch men Delker in 
the corridor and Vernan said to 
Derker, after that disgraceful 

scene in the dock just now I take 
it that when I apply for bail for 

Bernstein that you won’t oppose it. 

And Derker managed, muttered 
something and walked on. Rusty was 
taken to Johannesburg and came up 
with an application for bail in the 
magistrates court in Johannesburg 
the following Saturday morning.
The person, the prosecutor said
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that he had been told by the 

special branch not to grant bail, 

that no bail was to be granted. 

Vernan got up in court and said I 
have the personal assurance of 
Detective Inspector Dferker that 
they would not oppose bail when he 
applied for it. The magistrate 
then adjourned the court while they 
tried to get in touch with somebody 
in the special branch to find out 
whether this was true or not. And 
it was a Saturday morning and they 

were all playing rugby. And there 
were no special branch men 
available. So when the court came 
back again there was nobody there 
who said that he shouldn’t have 
bail except the prosecutor and he 
was granted a thousand pound bail 
so he came home on bai>^ We hadn’t 

decided to leave at that stage. We 
wanted to wait and see what his 
charges were, we didn’t know what 
the extra charges were going to be. 

But then they started arresting the 
people with whom I’d been working 
and the sort of circle closed in 
and they came to arrest to me. And 
I went, first I went into hiding 
for a few days with a friend and
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then I came back home and then 

they’d been watching the house and 

the police came that day to arrest 
me. And I got out by running away, 

running out of the house and 
never went back again. And at that 
stage we then decided that we had 
to get out because this meant that 

both of us were going to be in 
jail, "^lusty was already 

•e-arrested, out on bail, I was 
gonig to be arrested and probably 

go to jail for a long time and it 
just seemed a hopeless position.

So we made plans to get out^  I 
don’t know if you want to know 

anything about that.

TONI:
Yeah we’ll come to that, but what 

about, what did it feel like to 
have Dad acquitted and all his 
colleagues go away for life.

extremely painful. And you 
“See it was two things, terrible, 
incredible ecstatic joy, 
unbelieving joy and all the pain of 
it at the same time. Annie 
Goldberg the mother of Dennis
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Goldberg was sitting next to me in 

court when the verdict was, when 

the verdict was given and they all 

went, were given life sentances 
except Rusty. She clung onto my 

arm and kept saying oh Hilda, oh 
Hilda, oh Hilda. And I didn’t know 
whether it was Dennis or for Rusty 
or for me. I just felt that I 
couldn’t turn around to her again 
almost. And then the others, there 
was Winnie Mandela and Albertina 
Susulu, and June all the wives 
were in the court there. And we 
weren’t allowed even to talk to 
them I couldn’t even go up to them 
because I was banned from speaking 
to them. Once when I tried that 
the special branch came along and 
made me go away. So it was, that 
but it was only one night in which 
we had this kind of mixed feeling 
about it.j But if you’re asking 
about how it feels in a sense it’s 
like, I think it’s wrong for us I
suppose to make comparisons with

jf~the Jews and the Holocaust^ But 
the guilt that you feel for being 
free is the same as those people 
who survived the Holocaust felt. 
And I felt it constantly and all
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the time until these people came 

out of jail.J That you have no 

right, and I used to feel it 

whenever I was really happiest and 
when I was looking at beautiful 
scenery or on a holiday or enjoying 

things. And then this thing hits 
you that they’re there, what right 
have I got to be here and what 
right have I got to enjoy this like 

this. So it does remain as an 
underlying theme throughout your 
life. You can’t divide yourself 

from those people with whom you 
have been so closely associated in 
such emotional and such subjective 

and such important experiepjaes.
You can’t cut yourself off.

TONI:
Now, you had to make the decision 
very quickly to leave, and leave 
your children behind. Can you just 
tell us very briefly about that, 

saying goodbye to the children did 
you explain it to them. And then 
as briefly as possible about your 
escape and how you got to England.
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When they came to arrest me and I 

ran out of the house I was looking 

for some place to go to. All my 

friends were dangerous people but 
eventually I did get to a woman who 
was not politically involved who 
took me in. And kept me in her 
house and I communicated with you, 

with Toni, through notes which were 
sent through a third person and 
another party and eventually 
arrived, communicated with Rusty 

and he was making the arrangements 
for us to leave. So it was done 
through a number of people that 

way. I had to be at a certain 
place at a certain night which I 
did. Before we left Rusty wanted 
me to see the children, you and the 
little ones before I left. The 
person I was staying with thought 
it was too dangerous, we had a big 
argument about it but in the end it 

was agreed. I came to meet you all 

in a park near our home. And told 
them that Rusty and I are going 

away, we’re going to some safe 
place and as soon as we’re in a 
safe place then we’ll send for

HILDA:
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them. And Keith asked how long, 
and I said well you know maybe a 

week, maybe a little longer I don’t 

know but we’ll see. And Frances 
was I think, understood more her 

sort of eyes filled with tears for 

a moment and then she kind of took 
control of herself. Patrick was 
away at boarding school. And then 
you took the children, you took the 
two little ones and I went back to 
my place of hiding and I was taken 
to the rendevouz where we were 
eventually picked up by a man whose 
name or nickname was McClipper.
It’s been written about, I’ve 
written about it in a book, and 

which people should read The Worl 
??

TONI;
That’s why I say briefly.

HILDA:
And we were taken one night to the 
border through Mafeking to the 
border of South Africa. And we 
walked, McClipper walked with us a 
little bit of the way then we 
walked the whole night to try and 

find our way into what was then
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Betuanaland, now Botswana. It was 

very difficult we couldn’t find the 
fence we couldn’t find the 
division, but ultimately we did.

TONI:
And Botswana was quite dangerous in 

those days.

HILDA:
It was dangerous and people had 
been brought back and kidnapped and 
taken over the border. And we had 
to get away from the border as 
quickly as possible. We landed up 
in the middle of nowhere in a place 
where there was no transport, no 

people, no phones and so on. We 
were befriended by an African woman 
in a ?? who helped look after us 
during that day I had very swollen 
legs from the night walking and the 
thorns and the trees where we’d 
been walking. The scratches and so 
on. And eventually we did get to 
Lebatsi, by a rather complicated, 
in a rather complicated fashion and 
from Lebatsi we had great 
difficulty in getting out of there. 
We tried to get out by train and 
when we went to the station at
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nigth the special branch arrived 

and drove up and came onto the 

station and we ran away and hid 
that night. And the next day we 

managed to arrange for a truck, a 
van to take us to a place called 

Pelapi Road and the ANC organised a 

plane, hired a plane to come and 
pick us up. We would never have 
got away if we hadn’t been members 

of the ANC we had no papers at that 
time. No way of getting into 
countries unless we had, unless 
they made it possible. So it was 

really through the ANC that we got 
out. Eventually we stayed, we were 
in Lebatsi about ten days, we 
stayed in Lusaka for a week and 
from Lusaka we went to Dorisalam. 
Most of the journey overland by 
road, the last part I flew a short 
portion of the journey, that was 
also quite an exciting trip. And 
eventually from Dorisalam we went 
via Nairobi to London. We arrived 

in London and we had decided at 
that time after a lot of discussion 
that we would go back, Zambia was 
on the verge of becoming a free 
country, we would go back and work 

in Zambia. But the arrangements
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for Rusty to go back and work there 
after we had been declared 
prohibited immigrants when we 

arrived, were so complicated that 
months went by, the children were 
put into schools and at that stage 

Rusty said, very wisely, in South 
Africa my politics came first now 

it’s time for us to put the 

children first and we didn’t want 
to move them again. So we stayed 

in London.

TONI:
Now you’re already told us that the 
adjustment period was very, very 
difficult for you. But subsequent 
to that and in the last what 25, 26 
years you’ve actually become very 
well known in other ways than your 
politics.

HILDA:
Well I think that probably I’m a 
slow developer. That I cotton onto 
things late, I always wanted to be 
an artists I loved drawing I knew 
that I had some ability but I think 
that, an important lesson for all 
mothers who are listening, never 
under-rate the childs abilities
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always tell them how good they are 

at everything. I never really 
thought I was much good at it. I 
had done a lot of journalism and 
eventually I wrote a book about the 

leaving of South Africa and then I 
wrote some other books, one about 

women in South Africa and one about 
the Steve Biko inquest, and one 

about political trials in South 

Africa and the use of torture and 
finally a novel Death is Part of 

the Process which I wrote which is 
about the beginning of the sabotage 
movement, with which I, about which 
I knew something personally. And 
then I also became an artist which 
was one of the things which I’d 

always wanted to be. And I started 
going to evening classes, part time 
classes and I learnt how to do 
etching and I began to sell and 

I’ve exhibited quite extensively. 
Drawings and paintings and etchings 
in many places, not only in London 
in many place at the Royal Academy 
as well. But also in other 
countries in the USA and in 
countries of Africa and even at the 
Van Hoff museum in Amsterdam in a 
mixed exhibition there of artists.
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I’ll come back to that in a minute 
there are just a few things I want 
to sort of round up on. You’re the 
most political of the three 
sisters.

HILDA:
Yes.

TONI:

Is this because of circumstances, 

or why?

HILDA:
I think it was because of 
circumstances, I I mean I’ve eased 
myself away from it to a large 
extent in the last few years. You 
haven’t asked about that, about my, 
I don’t know if you want to hear

TONI:

anymore. I believe in socialism, I 

believe a lot in the Marxist 
analyses of society that it is 
correct. But I don’t think that I 
am a communist. I’ve rejected it 
now. It took me a very long time 
to get there but it goes back over

about I don’t

consider myself to be a communist
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a very, very long number of years. 
We haven’t time to go into it. But 

step by step various things that 

happened in the Soviet Union 
convinced me that I could not be a 

communist and today have finally 
convinced me. One of the things I 
just want to mention is that right 

from the very beginning I could 
never understand why the freest and

/socialist country in the world had 

such appalling art and 
architecture. And I knew that 
there was something that didn’t fit 
there. And this was one of the 
things that I had to think out over 
the years and it was one of the 

things that led me away from the 
way in which that system was 
working there. ) And understanding 
that art plays a fundamental role 

in the development of society and 

the way in which you look at 

things. And that if their kind of 

art is what comes out of socialist 
society there’s something wrong. 

Where were we.

TONI:
We were talking about you and your 
sisters.
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Ah yes. ( I think feel that if you 

lived in South Africa during the 
period that I lived in and you had 
any kind of social conscious you 
either had to leave the country 

entirely or else you had to do what

HILDA:

„.,e did. There was no other 
alternative, I feel that if I had

lived in Britain I probably 
wouldn’t have been so politically 

involved. I would probably have 
gone to the art and the writing and 
the other things at a much earlier 
age, stage. And spent more time 
with them, maybe still be 
interested in politics, but spent 

much more time with them.'^^jp^

TONI:
Also out of the three sisters you 
are the highest achiever in many 
ways, why do you think this is, do 
you think it’s because you’re more 
talented or what has helped you to 
achieve your potential perhaps more 
than the other two?
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I think that the other two had the 
potential. Vera could write very 

well indeed, I don’t know whether 
this is a feature of the eldest 
child this sort of laziness towards 
doing things or not. I know it 
doesn’t always happen that way, I 
don’t know what it was. I think 

that there are psychological 
factors in ones childhood as well.
I wanted to be noticed I am sure 

that that was one of the things 
which impelled me onwards.
Certainly as far as writing is 
concerned it has because in 
painting and drawing I love doing 
it, it’s the best thing. But 
you’re only noticed by the one 
person who buys that picture 
whereas if you write a book lots of 
people notice you. It’s a, it’s an 

awful thing to confess I read about 

authors who don’t care a damn 
whether they ever give an interview 

or are ever seen or anything well I 
do. And I enjoyed this kind of 
thing, maybe Vera didn’t need that 
sort of thing to feed her 
personality so she didn’t have any

HILDA:
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dirving force. Her interests were 
different in the sense that she 

adored teaching and she loved her 

children and she loved the school 
and the work she was doing. I 

didn’t have that kind of job 
satisfaction, that’s another aspect 
of it. As far as Olga is concerned 
after she came back to England her 

drive and ability and energy, of 
which she has a great deal, went 
into the building of a business 
which in a sense was also a force 
of circumstances, because her 

husband died and left her with 
nothing except this little business 
to carry on with and she had to 
make it into something and she made 
it into something very much bigger 
than he ever did, as a result of 
that. So I think that there’s a 
mixture of factors that go into it 
and into ones personality and so 
on.

TONI:
Do you think that you were more 
effected by your fathers absence 
than the other two, or less 
affected perhaps being the 
youngest.

150



Perhaps in a way less affected. 

Maybe they knew him better, I don’t 

know. Maybe I’ll discuss it with 
them one day and try and find out.

HILDA:

TONI:
Right, so here we are in England. 
But you’re still deeply involved in 
South Africa, so although you say 
that you’ve come away from 
politics, you might not be that 
active.

HILDA:
Jtea.h, that’s really what I meant. 

( I’m still involved with SouthI -L ill o  -L _L I U V U 1 '

Africa it’s thiss syndrome that all 
South Africans, and I still 
consider myself to be a South 
African, have of when they get the 
ewspaper every morning the first 

thing they do is turn to the 
international news and look to see 

if there’s any item about South 
Africa. And I’ve heard people I’ve 

interviewed in countries all over 

the world saying the same thing, 
how they always look first for an 
item about South AfricaT^However
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long they’ve been away from it. My 
interest in politics centres around 

that, I’m interested in what goes 

on in England but I don’t feel 

involved with it and I still 
involved with what is happening in 
South Africa. And I still want to 
do things for them and if I can do 
anything, particularly through my 
writing and through my art then I 

do and I want to.

TONI:
You and Dad went back to Africa for 
a short period, can you just tell 
us something about that?

V

iKJO

HILDA:
Well, we went to Tanzani a- to the 
ANC school, Somaf3ie which is at a 
place called Mazimbu inland from 
î is-alam-. Rusty went to try and 

set up a political school which, or 
political sort of college, training 
centre, which eventually didn’t 
come to fruition due to a lot of 

factors, most of which were 
centred, disorganisation in the ANC 

itself. And I decided that I would 
like to write a book about the
exile experience of South Africa
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and because Mazimbu, the total 
population are exiles, I thought it 

was a good place to start so I 

started interviewing people i" 
Mazimbu^ And after nine monti , we 
were suppoed to stay there a j ar, 

when Rusty’s thing, project wasn’t 

going ahead, he wanted to leave and 
by that time I’d interviewed lots 
and lots of people, I’d also done 
quite a lot of drawing, a bit of 
painting and so on. And we had a 
little literary circle, we had 
discussions poetry and short story 
writing î'th some of the students 
there. /So we went from Tanzanier, 
we went to Lusaka in Zambia where I 

interviewed more people, of course 

the headquarters of the ANC was in
Lusaka at that time. /^And while we 
were in Lusaka Walter Sisulu and 
the other Rivonia Trialists, all

 ̂ except Nelson were released. And
we were at the reception at State

^House and saw them there which was
^-tJwHrtting, exciting, tremendous

sime to meet them again. And then
we went on to Harari in Zimbabwe
and while we were there Nelson
Mandela was released. And we met

hhim when we came to tyirare and we
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had an afternoon, spent an 

afternoon with him after he arrived 

the day after he arrived in his 

house. And that was very

exciting and I interviewed people 

there as well.*

TONI:
Well I think we’ve really come to 
the end anyway of the interview.
Is there anything quickly that you 
still want to say? I mean there 
are lots of things that we haven’t 
been able to go into.

HILDA:
Well I don’t think I can sum up 76 

years, in a sense I think that 
keeping alive is by believing that 
you’re just beginning something new 

every day and that’s.

TONI:
That’s a good place to finish.

fulfilling too
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